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Abstract
Background

The Evidence-informed Policy Network (EVIPNet) is one of the key mechanisms introduced by the World
Health Organization (WHO) to reduce the research-to-policy gap. EVIPNet Europe was launched in 2012.
We evaluated the performance and achievements of EVIPNet Europe. The aims were: (1) to develop an
understanding of the inputs, outputs and outcomes of EVIPNet Europe at both WHO Secretariat and
country level; and (2) to contribute to the evidence base for organizational knowledge translation
activities by sharing the lessons learnt.

Methods

The evaluation covered the WHO Secretariat of EVIPNet Europe and its 21 member countries, from its
inception to the end of 2018. A mixed methods design was used to answer the evaluation questions,
including triangulation of quantitative and qualitative methods – based on the EVIPNet Europe
Monitoring & Evaluation framework. Data were collected between August and October 2018. Data
collection comprised documentary review, social media analysis, online country evaluation, key informant
interviews and validated tools. Two case studies were also developed.

Results

The evaluation showed promising results, as well as lessons to guide the future development of EVIPNet
in Europe and other regions of the world. EVIPNet Europe appears to be �lling a niche in promoting the
capacity of Network member countries for evidence-informed policy-making. There is evidence that
EVIPNet Europe’s capacity-building programme of work is improving knowledge and skills at the
individual level. There has been an increase in activity and outputs since its establishment, and evidence
has been used to inform new policies in some member countries. However, the speed at which member
countries are developing or publishing products varies greatly and no formalized knowledge translation
platforms have yet been created. Financial and human resources are limited and staff turnover is a cause
for concern both at the WHO Secretariat and country team levels. 

Conclusions

Six years since the launch of EVIPNet Europe, the Network has grown quickly, is clearly valued and has
had some successes. However, more work and support are needed if it is to achieve its vision of a Europe
in which high-quality, context-sensitive evidence routinely informs health decision-making processes that
ultimately serve to strengthen health outcomes across the Region. 

Background
Globally, it is known that translating research evidence into both policy and practice is a slow and often
ine�cient process [1, 2]. While more evidence now exists on how to translate the �ndings from research
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into health-care practice, less evidence is available for the policy arena [1-4]. International commitment to
evidence-informed policy-making (EIP) has increased over the past two decades, as the use of robust
evidence to inform public health policy is likely to ensure the greatest and most equitable population
health gains [5], the greatest value for money in health services and health policy [6, 7], and greater
transparency and accountability in decision-making [8].

Many barriers and facilitators for translating knowledge to improve EIP have been identi�ed in a variety
of settings and income levels [9]. Reviews suggest that some of the barriers are the lack of relevance and
availability of research, including research that is locally applicable, no time or opportunity to use
evidence, lack of funding, limited resources or high costs, lack of skilled policy-makers, insu�cient
institutional research capacity, frequent turnover of staff, inadequate dissemination of evidence, and lack
of priority on the policy agenda [10-13]. Conversely, the facilitators include improved dissemination of
research, access to research, the quality of collaborations and relationships, support of the
administration, positive attitudes from managers, and close monitoring of the process and training of
personnel [10-12].

Despite this increasingly popular �eld of research across the world, greater uptake and improved use of
evidence within policy are required and still pose a challenge globally [12, 14, 15]. Little is known about
which knowledge translation (KT) mechanisms work well, and in which contexts [16, 17]. In this paper, we
use the World Health Organization (WHO) de�nition for KT as: “…the exchange, synthesis, and effective
communication of reliable and relevant research results. The focus is on promoting interaction among
the producers and users of research, removing the barriers to research use, and tailoring information to
different target audiences so that effective interventions are used more widely” [18].

The framework developed by Lavis et al. for assessing country-level efforts to link research to action is
useful for considering the evidence of effectiveness of different KT activities to encourage the use of
research evidence in policy [16]. Though targeted primarily at the country level, the authors acknowledge
that some domains of the framework require a higher level of responsibility, e.g. production of systematic
reviews is a global responsibility and global good. The four domains of the framework are: general
climate, production of research, a mix of activity clusters (push efforts, efforts to facilitate user pull, user-
pull efforts and exchange efforts), and evaluation [16]. Of these domains, the majority of the
interventions for which there is evidence of effectiveness have focused on the activity clusters, but
particularly on ‘push’, ‘facilitating pull’ and ‘pull’ activities [4]. Less is known about exchange or
interventions to improve the general climate for research use; and there are very few evaluations of
efforts to link research to policy [16].

The Evidence-informed Policy Network

The Evidence-informed Policy Network (EVIPNet) is one of the key mechanisms introduced by WHO to
reduce the research-to-policy gap using a systems approach, and to address the barriers to translating
evidence, with the initial focus on low- or middle-income countries. EVIPNet is a global KT network
established by WHO, with regional networks in development since 2005 [19]. EVIPNet’s mission is to
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promote a network of partnerships at the national, regional and global levels among health system
policy-makers, researchers and civil society. Taken together, these are expected to strengthen health
systems and improve health outcomes through regular access to, and assessment, adaptation and use
of, context-speci�c research evidence [20]. EVIPNet Europe, launched in 2012, is a regional arm of the
global WHO EVIPNet (Figure 1). The vision of EVIPNet Europe is a Europe in which high-quality, context-
sensitive evidence routinely informs health decision-making processes that ultimately serve to strengthen
health outcomes across the Region [21]. Its mandate is provided by resolution EUR/RC66/12 of the WHO
Regional Committee for Europe [22] and it contributes to the achievement of the Sustainable
Development Goals (SDGs) [23]. Further details of the context, strategic directions and operation of
EVIPNet Europe can be found in Additional File 1.

To date, 21 European countries have joined EVIPNet Europe. At a national level, individual country teams
embark on a process to develop a knowledge translation platform (KTP), which comprise key national
actors (including policy-makers, researchers and civil society representatives) who lead the planning and
implementation of KT activities and interventions. At the regional level, KTPs interact with each other to
share experiences and lessons learnt, supported by the WHO Secretariat of EVIPNet Europe. As such,
EVIPNet Europe functions as a centralized network of networks, i.e. the WHO Secretariat is at the hub and
is connected with KTPs as network nodes.

EVIPNet (including EVIPNet Europe) is an organizational KT activity that is designed to improve the
general climate for linking research to policy and to promote activities of linkage and exchange in order to
institutionalize EIP [16, 21].  However, there is limited literature on the evaluation of organizational or
system-level KT activities for EIP, with most evaluation activities concentrating on assessing individual-
level changes [4, 24]. Previous attempts to evaluate KT and KTPs in EIP include studies in speci�c
EVIPNet member countries (e.g. in EVIPNet Africa, using case study [25], and structured re�ection [26]
approaches), or focusing on evaluating speci�c activities (e.g. policy dialogue [PD]/evidence briefs for
policy [EBPs] [27]), or looking at speci�c disease/topic areas (e.g. obesity [28] and international
development [29]). However, evaluation has not previously been conducted of the processes, activities
and effectiveness of EVIPNet Europe as a KT network of networks or of its individual country teams.

The aims of this evaluation were: (1) to develop an understanding of the inputs, outputs and outcomes of
EVIPNet Europe at both WHO Secretariat and country level; and (2) to contribute to the evidence base for
organizational KT activities by sharing the lessons learnt.

Methods
The evaluation covered the WHO Secretariat of EVIPNet Europe and its 21 member countries (as at mid-
2018), from its inception in 2012 until October 2018. The evaluation questions are shown in Table 1. A
mixed methods design was used to answer the questions, including triangulation of both quantitative
and qualitative methods, to allow a thorough understanding of the nuances and context-dependent
factors that in�uence the effectiveness of EVIPNet Europe at WHO Secretariat and country team levels.
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The indicators and tools used for data collection were those of the EVIPNet Europe Monitoring &
Evaluation (M&E) framework, which also includes a theory of change and logic models (paper in
preparation).

Data were collected between August and October 2018 at both the WHO Secretariat and country levels. At
the WHO Secretariat level, data collection comprised documentary review, social media analysis, online
country evaluation and key informant interviews (KIIs).  At the country level, documentary review, KIIs and
validated tools were used. These are reported separately and were also developed into two case studies.
Data collection and analysis were undertaken by an evaluator who was employed externally (LL).

Quality assurance

In order to ensure that the evaluation met quality standards, the United Nations Evaluation Group (UNEG)
and WHO evaluation guidance documents were used to develop the evaluation plan and �nal reports [30,
31]. These included addressing the following: impartiality, independence, utility, quality, transparency, and
integrating gender, equity and human rights in all aspects of the evaluation.

The M&E framework that guided the development of the evaluation plan was based on an extensive
scoping review and externally reviewed by nine international experts before the evaluation started. An
evaluation steering group was established to provide governance and technical input and oversight to the
evaluation. In line with the participatory and co-production evaluation approaches used and proposed in
other settings [32-34], stakeholders, including staff from the WHO Secretariat of EVIPNet Europe, national
champions, WHO country o�ce staff and external experts, were not just consulted but also actively
involved in planning the evaluation.

Sampling framework and selection criteria for countries

It was not possible to undertake a country-level evaluation with all 21 current EVIPNet Europe member
countries. Further, many country teams are still in the early stages of development and thus certain
indicators were not suitable for use for this mid-term evaluation. Therefore, a purposive sampling
framework was used to identify two member countries to enrich the data collection via two in-depth case
studies. This included the following criteria: geographical coverage, date of joining EVIPNet Europe and
progress made to date. The aim of this selection was not so much that these countries are representative
of all EVIPNet Europe member countries, given their context-dependent nature; rather, that the two
countries chosen (Republic of Moldova and Slovenia) are likely to be among the most advanced
countries, with more lessons to learn from. Both countries joined EVIPNet Europe in 2013.

Data collection methods

Documentary review

A review was conducted of existing publicly available and formal internal EVIPNet Europe-related
documents from inception to September 2018. These were identi�ed from the EVIPNet Europe website
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and internal �les for the Secretariat level, and by WHO country o�ce staff for the country team level. The
following documents were included: EVIPNet Europe multicountry meeting reports, annual reports,
country team strategic and operational plans, technical documents/support instruments, KT products,
minutes of EVIPNet Europe meetings, policiy and procedural documents. Documents available in English
were reviewed.

Social media analysis

Online content was collated, comprising the numbers and types of discussions and documents shared as
part of the closed Yammer® group for EVIPNet Europe members. It covered the period from inception of
the Yammer group on 4 June 2015 to 13 July 2018. Data were collated by year for the main Network
group only, and excluded the subgroups created.

Online country evaluation

An online evaluation was developed, piloted and circulated in September 2018 to all current 21 EVIPNet
Europe member countries, to assess a number of the high-level indicators at WHO Secretariat level and
country team level. Invitations were sent to a member of the WHO country o�ce and the national
champion for EVIPNet Europe in all current 21 EVIPNet Europe member countries. The national champion
is a trusted senior public health/health systems researcher or policy-maker, or an intermediary (policy
analyst or civil servant) who has experience in bringing the research and policy communities together. All
answers were treated con�dentially. The questions were piloted by two national champions from other
regions of EVIPNet Global before distribution (questions available in Additional File 2, part A).

Key informant interviews (KIIs)

Semi-structured interviews were conducted with members of the WHO Secretariat, members of the
EVIPNet Europe Steering Group, partners of the WHO Secretariat of EVIPNet Europe, and the two
purposively selected country teams to explore their experiences of EVIPNet Europe. Purposive sampling
was used to select participants for KIIs to provide rich and relevant data.

Interviews were conducted in English, either face to face or over telephone/Skype during August–October
2018. Interviews were audio-recorded and then transcribed, alongside �eld notes made during and
immediately after the call. The evaluation steering group reviewed the draft interview schedules, including
prompts, to ensure that the main themes were included and to assess the appropriateness of the
questions (Additional File 2, part B). The interview schedule was also piloted with a member of the WHO
Secretariat before use.

Case studies

Case studies were developed for the two countries to detail their journey with EVIPNet Europe to date,
including the challenges and successes and lessons learnt. This allowed for a more in-depth exploration
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and understanding [35]. The case studies were drafted by the evaluator based on information gathered
from the documentary review, KIIs and validated tools.

Three validated tools were applied in English in the two selected countries. These tools were the
following:

Is research working for you (IRWFY)?  This self-assessment tool looks at organizational, rather than
individual, capacity to use research [36, 37]. National champions and WHO country o�ce staff jointly
completed seven multipart questions, scoring themselves from 1 to 5 across the areas of acquiring,
assessing, adapting and applying research.

Staff Assessment of enGagement with Evidence (SAGE). The SAGE tool quanti�es the extent of policy-
makers’ research use based on an interview transcript and analysis of policy documents [38, 39]. The
evaluator assigned SAGE scores on the basis of interview data with a key policy-maker and the document
review across the domains of research engagement actions and research use. The maximum score
possible for each area is 9.

Seeking, Engaging with and Evaluating Research (SEER). National champions completed the SEER self-
report tool consisting of 14 questions that assess the capacity to engage with and use research [38, 40].

Data analysis

Descriptive statistics were tabulated to summarize quantitative indicators from the document review,
social media analysis, online evaluation and validated tools (number, percentage, range, means, where
applicable). Any missing data (e.g. if a question was not completed) were recorded as a separate
category. The document analysis aimed to describe the context in which EVIPNet Europe, both at WHO
Secretariat and at country levels, operates. This identi�ed the range of network activities implemented
and their in�uence on the EIP outputs and outcomes. Qualitative data from the KIIs and free text from the
online evaluation were thematically analysed using content analysis. The data were systematically
organized using an inductive framework approach [41] and adding themes that arose. There was a single
coder only, but emerging themes were discussed with a member of the steering group. MS Excel® was
used to manage all the data.

Ethics

No formal ethical approvals were required as this evaluation was part of ongoing quality improvement.
However, the evaluation was conducted in accordance with the principles outlined in the UNEG Ethical
guidelines for evaluation [42] and Norms and standards for evaluation [30]. Participants were invited to
take part in the interviews on a voluntary basis, with consent obtained verbally at the start of the
interview. Individuals were not identi�ed in the outputs; anonymised quotes were used and content that
identi�ed individuals was censored. Countries will not be identi�ed in external reports unless they provide
consent.
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Results
Data were analysed from multiple sources (Table 2). Detailed results against each of the data collection
methods are presented in Additional File 3 and the �ndings at the level of the two country teams are
presented as case studies in Additional File 4. The case studies highlight the successes, challenges, KT
capacity and skill-building, KT and EIP value and culture, lessons learnt, most signi�cant change, next
steps and resulting publications for each of the countries (Additional File 4). In addition, �ndings from all
sources were used to address each of the evaluation questions and sub-questions (Additional File 5).

Themes identi�ed across the evaluation methods

Analysis of the data from all sources identi�ed a number of key themes. The main issues within each
theme are presented in Table 3. More detail for each theme is presented below, illustrated using quotes
from the interviews and analyses of the data from each source (Additional File 3), where relevant.

Demonstrating value

Demonstrating the value of the EVIPNet initiative is essential for building commitment to the Network,
crystallizing the vision, and securing further resources and sustainability. 

Filling a gap

Stakeholder and country interviews suggested a lack of awareness of any similar initiative currently
existing in Europe. Most respondents of the online country evaluation (18/23, 78%) believed that their
country had bene�ted from being part of EVIPNet Europe to date (Additional File 3 – Fig. 2). However,
there was a mixed response to increasing interactions between policy-makers, stakeholders and
researchers (10/23, 43%), which requires more time for building trust, understanding and relationships. 

Gaining commitment

Many stakeholders discussed the challenges of demonstrating the value of EVIPNet Europe. This was
partially seen to be tied to perceptions that countries were already doing EIP, when in reality they were not,
as evidence is used only in an ad-hoc manner, or there are unrealistic ideals around what EIP can achieve,
which are then not realized. This can manifest as countries thinking that they do not need EVIPNet.
Others felt that there was a lack of understanding from senior policy-makers about what evidence is, or
that evidence is not used routinely even if the intentions are there. Furthermore, EIP was perceived as a
complex and fairly abstract topic, for which success is not easily demonstrated and impact is not easily
measured. This makes it challenging to demonstrate the return on investment and promote interest and
long-term commitment.

“I think a good approach has been to start with, for example, the evidence briefs for policy and then you
can get people interested, you can show that this is a product that we can produce, and this is how it can
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be used and this is how it can make a change. People might understand better what this is about and
might be more willing to commit to it.”                         

[Secretariat stakeholder, S3]

Sharing success

It is important to demonstrate the value of the Network’s activities through stories of success from other
countries as part of EVIPNet Europe or globally to increase a country’s understanding and commitment to
EVIPNet, particularly when it joins EVIPNet. In addition to the EVIPNet Europe introductory document
Conceptual background and case studies [19], collaboration between the WHO Secretariat and other
EVIPNet Global member countries helps in sharing experiences and provides examples of good practice.
Now that the Network is maturing, good examples and success stories of EVIPNet Europe are emerging
(Additional File 4).

Sharing the EVIPNet Europe vision

The vision for EVIPNet Europe is frequently communicated through Secretariat-level products, including
through its own strategy, evidenced in the documentary review. Lack of awareness of and engagement
with EVIPNet Europe were mentioned as barriers at the country level by respondents to the online country
evaluation, with suggestions that further promotion among the wider stakeholder community was
required to support this national commitment. Using strategic levers and advocacy to gather commitment
was felt to be an enabler for developing EVIPNet further, such as further discussion at high-level regional
policies and meetings.

Secretariat stakeholders also expressed a need for greater awareness-raising at a high level, providing a
clearer mandate for countries to join the Network and demonstrating support for EVIPNet Europe, as was
done at the Sixty-sixth Regional Committee for Europe meeting during which the EIP Action Plan was
adopted and at the Sixty-eighth Regional Committee for Europe meeting during the ministerial lunch on
health information.

Network growth

Horizontal growth

The Network has grown from 13 countries initially to 21 within a few years, and more countries are
seeking to join, especially western European countries (e.g. Austria). This demonstrates the need for
EVIPNet Europe to increase country capacity in KT to support implementation of the EIP Action Plan and
catalyse the achievement of important societal goals, such as the SDGs. This growth is also re�ected in
the social media analysis (Additional File 3, Part B).

Resources for growth
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Growth of the Network presents both opportunities and challenges. Many said that the current resources
were insu�cient to fully meet member countries’ needs, with the Secretariat operating below the
necessary sta�ng levels, often relying on a temporary outsourced workforce of consultants, interns,
fellows and seconded persons. As this is likely to be exacerbated by further growth, there is a need for
greater resources, both human and �nancial, to support an increase in Network members in order to
maintain the current high standards and the existing close personal intra-Network relationships. Further,
strategic decisions are needed on where the focus should be.

“I think that the Secretariat is unfortunately understaffed, under�nanced and completely
overworked.”                                                                                                               [Secretariat stakeholder, S3]

“…because now we are broadening we are taking on board more and more countries and actually trying to
engage them so actually we are spreading, and there is a demand for more countries, but we also need a
strategy to support the countries who have subscribed in the beginning to maintain and continue their
collaboration. So it’s actually a dual process.”                                            

[Secretariat stakeholder, S2]

Another suggested area for improving Network growth and expanding support as well as income was
working with other stakeholders and other WHO programmes, as many felt that the use of evidence was
core to the work and mandate of WHO, and important for all areas. Two promising approaches that were
highlighted in the interviews are the country cohorts (Textbox 1) and biennial collaborative agreements
(BCAs) (Textbox 2).

[Insert Textbox 1 and 2]

Variation in development

Another obvious challenge expressed was that this growth had led to an increased variability of Network
member countries in terms of levels of awareness, skills and knowledge. Those who have been members
since the beginning will clearly have different training and support needs to those that have just joined.
Therefore, the training and multicountry meetings become more challenging to organize to meet the
disparate demands of these members at different stages of development. More emphasis would be
needed in the future on the use of the train-the-trainer model.

EVIPNet Global was identi�ed as a possible source for the increased resources and global coordination
required, including the unrealized potential for global capacity-building events.

“I think what really is required is for us to have interaction with headquarters also in the capacity-building
events (…) that we have global events, global capacity-building events where these people can come
together, that then depends on headquarters.”                             [Secretariat stakeholder, S8]

Sustainability of country work
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There are certainly sustainability challenges, which are likely to be exacerbated by further growth, with
many expressing that, at this point, activities would not be possible or would not continue without WHO
funding. There are initial signs of Network member countries having successfully submitted funding
proposals and/or seeking their own funding. Not all member countries seem, however, to have the skills
to write business cases and applications for funding. Additional training by the WHO Secretariat could be
useful. However, technical training was considered a more important priority, as is securing stable sta�ng
at country level to enable sustainability.

Vertical growth (institutionalization)

Despite this growth, establishment of KTPs within EVIPNet Europe is still required. Although there are
examples of positive developments, these have yet to materialize formally. This lack of
institutionalization of KTPs was also expressed by many respondents during the country online
evaluation. Many felt this was the obvious next step and area for future development, both strategically
and in terms of support and capacity development for member countries. It was acknowledged that
institutionalization was not an easy or quick process but necessary if this Network was to become
sustainable and self-su�cient.

 “So for me personally I think this is something that we have to tackle, because we are spending a lot of
effort in the situation analysis…but for me personally not su�cient KTPs, concrete KTPs, have been
established.”                                                                                             [Secretariat stakeholder, S2]

Developing a structure

EVIPNet Europe has established a structure, including a Secretariat with dedicated staff to coordinate and
support the Network. There is also a regional and global steering group and governance mechanisms.
However, many stakeholders were not aware of the accountability processes for EVIPNet Europe and
these have not been emphasized in publicly available documents. There was widespread understanding
from stakeholder interviews that M&E was an important but challenging aspect to providing
accountability. However, the documentary review revealed that no country evaluations have been
conducted to date. It is expected that the development of the new M&E framework will create a new
momentum, including the development of an additional simple data collection/reporting methodology.
Progress is captured to some extent in the published annual reports. 

Network activities and processes

The EVIPNet approach

The logical step-wise approach to and methodology for EIP of the EVIPNet Europe process was
appreciated. Interviewees and survey respondents highlighted the same standardized process to be
followed, including how and where to look for evidence, considering EIP stakeholders, cost–effectiveness,
harms and bene�ts, and producing policy options, having a PD, etc.
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“…because you cannot disagree with the EVIPNet principles, it’s just so logical that things should be set
up in this way.”                                                                                        [Country team stakeholder, B1]

Despite the ability to adapt to the country context, stakeholders felt that the sequence in which countries
develop KT products could be even further adapted to country-speci�c needs, such as starting off with
rapid response mechanisms to provide opportunities for quicker wins and to demonstrate the bene�ts of
EVIPNet Europe. This would also initiate the creation of a culture for EIP before embarking on concrete KT
activities such as an EBP and PD, if appropriate.

Challenges reported in the online country evaluation included a lack of available research evidence within
countries, or lack of awareness of the sources of evidence, the attitudes of policy-makers and lack of a
culture of evaluation. The online country evaluation also highlighted the lack of mandate for developing
evidence briefs as a challenge; while some countries followed the process, others needed a ministerial
order.

Development of support instruments by the Secretariat

The documentary analysis highlighted �ve support instruments and resources developed and published
by the WHO Secretariat to date [19, 43-46]. Countries participating in the case studies reported using the
support instruments and that they were relevant and useful, although many took longer than expected to
�nalize. However, the credibility of an o�cial WHO publication was felt to be worth the trade-off in time
and process, and important for maintaining the high technical standards and reputation to enable buy-in
with senior decision-makers and other stakeholders. The PD process was particularly important in
developing new relationships, exchanging opinions and expertise, and increasing understanding among
experts and country stakeholders. 

“Yes, they were the basics for the work that we have done, so yeah, I mean I could speak for quite some
time about each of them, but the general position is yes, each one of them has been very
helpful.”                                                                                                                 [Country team stakeholder, B4]

Using these EVIPNet support instruments, one situation analysis (SA) had been published [47] and seven
were currently under development. In addition, two EBPs had been published when the documentary
analysis was conducted, with a further 10 in draft form.

Some stakeholders thought that the development of further instruments might be overwhelming, while
others provided examples of additional tools that could be developed, including more support for
developing a rapid response service, instruments for appraisal of qualitative evidence, citizen
engagement and organizational management (planned for the near future). One area mentioned by
several stakeholders as a possible gap was more information or support for institutionalizing a KTP
within countries, including writing business cases, and how to �nance a KTP, ensuring available resources
to bring in topic experts while retaining a core of EIP experts.

Technical capacity-building
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Capacity-development workshops are an important part of the EVIPNet Europe approach. The
documentary review revealed that a number of face-to-face and webinar sessions have been conducted
by the WHO Secretariat, and have grown over time. This includes training as part of multicountry and
national workshops. Despite no standardized evaluation question being used, average participant scores
for these sessions are high. Interviews also highlighted the value of these capacity-development
activities, in both the provision of technical skills and support for practical applications, not just
knowledge, which were felt to be missing from other similar programmes. Mostly it was changes in the
skills and knowledge of participants that were reported, although some shifts in attitudes were suggested,
particularly from the PDs bringing different people together to understand each other.

Capacity-building support and the EVIPNet support instruments are clearly valued, with examples of how
these had, or hopefully would, change policy. However, these currently bene�t only those who attend
sessions and/or develop country KT products. Some mentioned attempts at cascading this knowledge
from those who had attended courses to stakeholders within countries, but there was still a need
identi�ed to widen the pool of EIP experts within countries.

Intra-Network communication

Face-to-face communication between countries and with the Secretariat occurred mostly during the
development of products and other speci�c country activities or during multicountry meetings. Most
stakeholders suggested that communication was largely one way from the WHO Secretariat, pushing
information out and supporting countries. Others felt that some countries seemed somewhat
uncomfortable in approaching the Secretariat for support, highlighting the need to build relationships and
trust. Many stakeholders stressed the importance of face-to-face communication in establishing and
building these relationships.

“…but I think that the multicountry meetings are indispensable in the sense that if you don’t meet the
person and see them and talk to them, then, I mean it’s easier to approach someone if you have met them
in the past, so in that sense the multicountry meetings are a key moment in that communication.”

[Country team Stakeholder, B4]

Documentary analysis suggests that attendance at multicountry meetings has remained similar over time
in terms of the numbers of attendees. However, attendance by WHO country o�ce staff has reduced from
92% of member countries represented in 2013 to 16% in 2017. Some members and stakeholders also
raised language issues in interviews and as part of the online evaluation. Despite translated products
being available and training sessions being held with Russian interpreters, it was felt that this was not the
same as having someone who truly understands EIP and the EVIPNet methodology, and can explain and
convey the details, nuances and passion accordingly, resulting in some elements being potentially lost in
translation.
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Social network communication across the EVIPNet Europe network, as indicated by the use of Yammer,
has decreased over time and there has been variation in participation and type of posts (Additional File 3,
Part B).

Sharing and networking

The documentary analysis highlighted 18 conference presentations related to EVIPNet to date, and seven
peer-reviewed publications authored by both the WHO Secretariat and country team members. Initially,
these were mostly led by the Secretariat, but increasingly, countries are leading this external promotion,
e.g. there are now four peer-reviewed papers with country members as lead authors. Many of the papers
have been published in WHO publications (Panorama and Eurohealth), with limited exposure to other
sources, which may limit global reach, e.g. via journal database searches.

Sharing and networking were mentioned by several respondents of the online country evaluation, with
lessons learnt and experiences exchanged with other countries cited as an important part of multicountry
meetings, country cohorts, Yammer and direct country contact. The need for more opportunities for
mentorship and participation in international events was suggested to enhance this further. Other
examples included countries receiving mentoring from the other EVIPNet Europe member countries and
EVIPNet Europe partners (e.g. EVIPNet Chile, Lebanon Knowledge to Policy [K2P] Center and McMaster
Health Forum) and study visits to other countries as well as the WHO Regional O�ce for Europe to learn
about EIP.

“[EVIPNet Europe] is also a good networking platform and it supports us when I see other WHO
[country teams] are struggling with the same di�culties and see how they have solved them, etc.”

[EVIPNet Europe national champion] 

Greater involvement of EVIPNet Global and the role of headquarters in coordinating and ensuring
knowledge exchange and sharing globally was requested. 

People

Relationships

Many of the interviewees felt that individuals, personalities and relationships were important. Individual
members have developed strong relationships, with trust and rapport built and fostered over time by the
dedicated Secretariat Coordinator, who is key to this. The role of individual personalities and networking
skills was seen as vital to the success of the Network.

This related not only to the relationship with the Secretariat, with almost all representatives of Network
member countries expressing gratitude for the support received, particularly from the Coordinator, but
also the internal relationships with the WHO country o�ce and Ministry of Health (MoH). Getting the right
country team together was highlighted, with a need for team members to be highly motivated individuals.
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Within countries, developing a relationship between the national champion and WHO country o�ce staff
was an important part of the EVIPNet process, facilitated by WHO country o�ces. The latter are also
crucial in coordinating and planning the future of EIP with the national champions. 

In the country online evaluation, some countries reported coordination between agencies to be a barrier,
e.g. interaction between policy-makers and the research community was lacking, coordination between
ministries was slow, the MoH lacked a strong voice and had no interaction with the WHO country o�ce.

Staff turnover

Different models were adopted for national champions, with some countries maintaining continuity
where possible and others frequently nominating new representatives. While stakeholders recognized the
pros and cons of these approaches (breadth versus depth), continuous retraining of champions and
developing relationships, and lack of progression of knowledge and understanding caused by turnover of
national champions were felt to be challenging. Furthermore, many stakeholders suggested that there
was a need for countries to gain experience, not just in the technical skills-building capacity but also in
applying this in practice, facilitated by hands-on technical support and coaching to develop
understanding, as has been offered by the Secretariat. This is also made more challenging if staff
turnover is high or untimely. Many references were also made to the challenges caused by turnover of
staff in all areas; national champions, WHO country o�ces, MoHs and the Secretariat. While there were
examples of this turnover bringing about positive changes (e.g. shift in priorities to align with EVIPNet),
this was mostly seen to be negatively impacting on Network development.

“ And in some countries they do nominate the same people for every year’s workshop so that they can,
you know, increase skills; in other countries it’s more common that every year they want to give a different
person the opportunity to participate so then it’s a bit di�cult in terms of continuity, at the same time
you’re exposing more people to the content.”                 [Secretariat stakeholder, S3]

Staff turnover was also mentioned as causing delays to the creation of country KT products and
institutionalization of the process, with decision-maker/government changes being the main ones cited. 
Turnover at the political level also had implications for how members advocate for EVIPNet, given the
need for political buy-in. However, with short terms of o�ce, ministers want to see impact quickly, which
is challenging, while changing policy and seeing a measurable impact takes longer, and M&E is also not
yet well developed in member countries.

Creating partnerships

During the growth of the Network, the Secretariat sought and developed a number of collaborations,
highlighted in the documentary review. These include external collaborations with HINARI, SORT IT (the
Structured Operational Research and Training IniTiative), EUPHA (European Public Health Association),
and the Cochrane Collaboration, K2P Center, McMaster Health Forum and Wellcome Trust. Internally,
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collaboration with the Division of Health Emergencies and Communicable Diseases has been established
in the WHO Regional O�ce for Europe, which is expanding.

Formal partnerships at the country level in support of the work of national country teams at the time of
the evaluation was more limited. There are, however, indications of country teams undertaking
intercountry collaborative activities, e.g. study visits, informal mentoring from EVIPNet Europe and
EVIPNet Global member countries. Cohorts of countries working on the antimicrobial resistance (AMR)
EBPs are a new collaborative step demonstrating added value, as these have created communities of
practice and allow sharing of experiences (Box 1).

Human and �nancial resources

Human capacity and �nancial resources were raised as an issue for country teams as well as the
Secretariat. When asked about the human, time, skills and �nancial resources invested, some were not
aware of these details. Of those who were, most suggested that resources were limited, and work was
done by a small number of staff or consultants hired for a speci�c activity. Almost all �nances to support
EVIPNet Europe were from WHO. Country teams are often reliant on limited staff, without dedicated
funding or terms of reference.  

The WHO Secretariat has been creative in identifying alternative sources for human resources and
expanded in-kind support, e.g. via half-year short-term fellowships and secondments. The document
review highlighted the variation and turnover in WHO Secretariat staff and the variation in �nancial
resources for the Secretariat over time. However, posts are included in the WHO human resource plans,
highlighting commitment. Further, the operational plans suggest that the WHO Secretariat has continued
to achieve its own EVIPNet Europe objectives, despite these limitations. The Secretariat has also been
successful in utilizing organizational resources, including core funding for intercountry work, and BCA
funds (unique to the European Region) for country-level work (Box 2).

Discussion
The evaluation showed promising results, as well as lessons to guide the future development of EVIPNet
in the WHO European Region and other parts of the world. EVIPNet Europe appears to be �lling a niche in
promoting the capacity of Network member countries for EIP, with the recent growth of EVIPNet Europe
demonstrating the demand for such an initiative in the Region. The Network and its activities are valued
and EVIPNet Europe’s tools and approaches are perceived as useful overall. Furthermore, the Network’s
capacity-building efforts have improved knowledge and skills at the individual level. This has catalysed
the planning and implementation of country-led KT activities and led to conceptual and instrumental
policy in�uences. Not all member countries are, however, progressing at the same pace.

The evaluation showed that a strong Secretariat is essential in setting up a KT network to strengthen the
KT capacity of, and collaborative relationships between, Network members. While no country has gone
beyond the formation of country teams, many countries have developed situation analyses and are in the
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process of paving the way towards creating sustainable KT structures. Commitment and engagement
from Network members vary with �nancial and human resources, including staff turnover, which are
issues both at the EVIPNet Secretariat and country team levels. 

Alongside its capacity-building efforts, the WHO Secretariat put in place numerous and diverse
mechanisms early on to develop joint working, exchange of experiences and networking. These included
peer support accelerated by the Network’s train-the-trainers programme, mentoring (within and beyond
EVIPNet Europe member countries), and the face-to-face multicountry meetings and workshops. These
mechanisms and the need for networks to have face-to-face interaction in building relationships on which
knowledge can then be shared was highly valued by Network members, and has been recognized by
others [11, 48]. Lake and colleagues suggest that “it is perhaps not the information-passing that is the
active ingredient in sharing knowledge but the trust, increasingly shared language, and learning about
different perspectives, not achievable electronically, that make the difference” [48].

The work of EVIPNet is legitimized and reinforced by being grounded in the resolution on health research
of the 58th Meeting of the World Health Assembly [49], and is supportive of the WHO Thirteenth General
Programme of Work 2019–2023 [50] and the achievement of the SDGs [23]. In the European Region,
EVIPNet Europe is an integral component of the WHO Europe Action Plan and resolution to strengthen the
use of evidence, information and research for policy-making in the WHO European Region [22]. This
strategic and policy embedment provides the Network with an o�cial mandate for its work. It encourages
member countries and holds them accountable to increase their investments in KT, including the
establishment of KTPs in line with EVIPNet Europe’s aim to foster the systematic use of information in
decision-making [22], which would in turn provide a country-level mandate for EIP and a greater likelihood
of sustainability [51].

Furthermore, the work of EVIPNet Europe (and EVIPNet Global) is facilitated by the fact that WHO is seen
as a credible and neutral broker and is an evidence-guided, normative organization. Thus, it is in a
privileged position to take the lead to support member countries to institutionalize EIP. Institutionalization
of EIP will require multiple and concerted efforts and high-level commitment from all players: at country
level from policy-makers, researchers and the civil society; and across all levels of the EVIPNet network,
including the EVIPNet Europe Secretariat, WHO country o�ces and country teams/ member countries [26,
51-53]. Further, as shown in previous evaluations, for KTPs to have the greatest chance of success and
institutionalization, it will be important to ensure a clear mandate, strong leadership, and su�cient
funding and human resources [26, 51, 53, 54].

The results of the evaluation re�ect that this is a mid-term evaluation; the �nancial and human resources
available to support the Network are limited; the Network is rather large and has grown quickly; and that
capacity-building takes time. Financial information available for EVIPNet Europe suggests that less than
US$ 1 million has been spent between 2013 and mid-2018, which suggests that it is offering value for
money when compared to other programmes. For example, the Building Capacity to Use Research
Evidence (BCURE) programme received £15.7 million (approximately US$ 19.3 million) funding from
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2013 to 2017 to build capacity to improve the use of evidence in decision-making in low- and middle-
income countries through six linked projects implemented across 12 countries in Africa and Asia [29].
Similarly, an Australia-wide KTP focused only on community-based initiatives for obesity prevention
received 3.4 million Australian dollars (approximately US$ 2.4 million) over three years (from 2013 to
2015) [28] but has since been discontinued.

This mid-term evaluation of EVIPNet Europe identi�ed strengths and good practices that should be
further built upon. For example, the country cohort models for EBPs (e.g. as used for AMR) enabled
integration with WHO programme-speci�c work as well as access to the generous funding that AMR is
currently receiving from the donor community. The country cohort models also created communities of
practice, an approach that is seen as promising in the KT community [55-57]. The targeted funding
through the country BCAs (unique to the WHO European Region) is a comparative advantage of this
Region and allowed formalization of country-level EIP work with other WHO programme areas.  Other
strengths/advantages of the European Region include: WHO country o�ce engagement with EVIPNet
Europe and within countries; EVIPNet Secretariat’s dedicated funding of core staff to coordinate and
support the Network, which is essential for Network establishment; multicountry meetings providing a
regular opportunity for learning and networking; sharing the EVIPNet Europe vision and creating a joint
EVIPNet Europe identity; and efforts to foster both horizontal and vertical Network growth. Additional
strengths include: individual motivation and personal skills at the Secretariat and country levels; and the
fact that there are many strong and committed national champions in the Region.

Next steps

Areas where further attention and work are needed were also identi�ed by the evaluation. These include
the need for more sharing of lessons learnt and good practices; further expanding the capacity-building
work and portfolio of instruments; and exploring the feasibility of a Russian hub/Russian coordinator for
EVIPNet Europe to provide more targeted and adapted assistance to the eastern part of the Region. At the
WHO Secretariat level, work is required to ensure that the staff posts remain funded. Increased funds may
also be needed for further sta�ng in the Secretariat to support growth of the Network. Furthermore,
additional Global EVIPNet capacity is needed to join up and complement regional programmes and to
provide capacity-building at the WHO headquarters level.

At WHO country o�ce level, EVIPNet Europe should continue to build capacity for EIP, and clearly
demonstrate and advocate for links to strategic levers, including how EVIPNet Europe can, and has,
helped to achieve national health targets. At the country level, it will be important to �nance and support
the work of EVIPNet, ensuring that beyond individual champions, a dedicated institutionalized,
multidisciplinary EVIPNet Europe country team is created, acting as the EIP focal point to the MoH with
protected time to engage in the planning, implementation and monitoring and evaluation of EIP work on a
sustainable long-term basis [26, 51-53].

Strengths and limitations of the evaluation
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This is the �rst evaluation of EVIPNet Europe as a KT network of networks at its different levels (both
regional and country levels). It is also one of the �rst, if not the �rst, evaluation of an organizational KT
activity that is designed to improve the general climate for linking research to policy and to
institutionalize EIP in countries through the creation of KTPs. Previous evaluations of EVIPNet activities
have focused on speci�c activities, such as the EBPs and deliberative dialogues [27], or on the impact of
speci�c EVIPNet KTPs [25, 26, 52, 58-60]. The only known evaluations of the Network as a whole, either at
regional or global level, have remained as grey literature and have not been published in the peer-review
literature [61, 62]. None have explicitly included the EVIPNet Secretariat (either global or regional) as a
subject in the evaluation. This evaluation of EVIPNet Europe was made even more complex by EVIPNet’s
use of a systems approach to better link policy and research [54, 63-66].

The use of a peer-reviewed M&E framework, including a theory of change and logic models, is a clear
strength of this evaluation. The mix of evaluation methods, including validated tools at the country level
[36-40], allowed triangulation of a wide range of data and the combination of quantitative and qualitative
data, which allowed a better understanding of why things were working, or not. The evaluation steering
group also provided important quality assurance mechanisms.

The lack of baseline measures and a comparison group were limitations of the evaluation. However, this
evaluation can now serve as a baseline for future evaluations, which could also compare changes in the
use of research evidence in policy-making between more established or newly developed country teams
and new EVIPNet Europe member countries. Another limitation was the possible perceived lack of
independence of the evaluator. Although the evaluation was conducted by an external consultant not
involved in the development, strategic thinking or delivery of EVIPNet Europe (and therefore more
impartial) they could have been viewed as an internal WHO staff member by many of those who were
interviewed due to the use of a WHO email address and job title. Furthermore, the response rate for the
online evaluation was low (57.5%). While this response rate is higher than similar evaluations of networks
[67], the �ndings may not be generalizable to the whole Network, as it is likely that those who consider
themselves progressing well were the ones who responded and those with less to report struggled. As
others have suggested, generalized surveys like these for Network members should not be the dominant
form of data collection [68], which is why a mixed methods evaluation was conducted. Finally, the
evaluation was conducted in English and the two countries studied in depth do not have English as their
�rst language. However, all of the people involved do have international experience, including giving
presentations in English and in writing scienti�c papers in English; their command of the language is
evidently ample.  

Conclusions
At six years since the launch of EVIPNet Europe at the end of 2012, the evaluation showed that the
Network is valued and is �lling a niche in Europe, as evidenced by the strong and rapid growth of the
Network from 13 member countries to 21 in 2018 and more wanting to join. There have been some
successes, including examples of KT activities in�uencing policy. However, no formalized KTPs have yet
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been created. More work and support are needed if the Network is to achieve its vision of a Europe in
which high-quality, context-sensitive evidence routinely informs health decision-making processes that
ultimately serve to strengthen health outcomes across the Region.

This evaluation of EVIPNet Europe as a KT network of networks that was designed to improve the general
climate for linking research to policy is believed to be an important contribution to the literature. It is
hoped that this contribution to the evidence base will bene�t others involved in a similar process by
sharing of the lessons learnt. However, EVIPNet Europe needs to build on this evaluation and regularly
undertake follow-up Network evaluations. Evaluations at the country level by country teams are also
needed with the support of EVIPNet Europe through capacity-building and making use of the EVIPNet
Europe M&E framework.  Finally, we would like to encourage other similar initiatives, including other WHO
regions, to undertake similar evaluations.
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Table 1. EVIPNet Europe evaluation questions and sub-questions
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Evaluation questions Evaluation sub-questions

1.   To what extent are the EVIPNet Europe
objectives justi�ed in relation to the current
needs in countries? (Is EVIPNet Europe
needed and accepted by member
countries?)

a.   How effective is the communication in both
directions between the EVIPNet Europe Secretariat
and the members of EVIPNet Europe?

c.    What factors at country level have facilitated or
hindered the creation of stable and sustained
research-to-policy activities and environments in
EVIPNet Europe member countries?  
 

2.   Has EVIPNet Europe produced the expected
results? (Is EVIPNet Europe achieving its
objectives?)

 

d.   How actively are EVIPNet Europe members
engaged with the Network and participating in its
activities at WHO Secretariat and country team
levels?

e.   To what extent does EVIPNet Europe increase
effective joint working, networking, collaboration
and sharing of lessons between individuals and
organizations at national, regional and
international levels?

f.    What are the resources (human, �nancial, time and
skills) invested in the work of EVIPNet Europe at
WHO Secretariat and country team levels?

g.   To what extent have EVIPNet Europe and country
teams developed skills and changed knowledge,
attitudes and behaviours to use evidence in policy-
making? 
 

3.   Does the development/ implementation of
EVIPNet Europe contribute to reaching
higher-level objectives (such as KT and
EIP)? (What are the outcomes of EVIPNet
Europe?)

h.   What are the accountability mechanisms for
EVIPNet Europe (Secretariat and member countries)
to measure the progress of EIP?

i.     To what extent have EVIPNet Europe’s portfolio of
EIP tools been used by country teams to in�uence
changes in policy?

j.     Does EVIPNet Europe �ll a niche in the European
health policy environment?

k.    To what extent do Network member countries
value, promote and advocate for EVIPNet Europe’s
function and EIP approaches throughout the WHO
European Region?

l.     How have the relationships, contacts and
exchanges created by EVIPNet Europe in�uenced
the country EIP environment? 
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Table 2. Summary of data collected for WHO Secretariat and country-level evaluations

Method Number of participants
(participated/invited)

Date conducted

Documentary review

WHO Secretariat

Country team A

Country team B

42 documents

30 documents

11 documents

11 documents

 

Aug–Sept 2018

Aug–Sept 2018

Aug–Sept 2018

Social media analysis - 4 June 2015 – 13 July
2018

Online country evaluation

WHO Country O�ce staff
a

National Champions b

23/40

12/20

11/20

 

Sept–Oct 2018

Sept–Oct 2018

Key informant interviews

WHO Secretariat

Country team A

Country team B

16/19

8/10

3/4

5/5

 

Aug–Sept 2018

Aug–Sept 2018

Aug–Oct 2018

Validated tools

Country team A

Country team B

5/6

3/3

2/3

 

Sept–Oct 2018

Sept–Oct 2018

a One EVIPNet Europe member country does not have a WHO Country O�ce.
b One EVIPNet Europe member country did not have an eligible national champion available at the 
time of the evaluation to invite.
 

 

 

Table 3. Themes and sub-themes identi�ed across data collection methods
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Demonstrating value Network growth
Essential for building commitment to the Network
and securing further resources and sustainability

EVIPNet has evolved over time both vertically and
horizontally, which has created challenges

·    EVIPNet Europe is �lling a gap – there are no
similar networks in Europe at present

·    Gaining commitment is challenging because it
is di�cult to demonstrate value for evidence-
informed policy

·    Sharing stories of success from other countries
or regions helps improve understanding of, and
commitment to, EIP

·    Further sharing of the EVIPNet Europe vision at
the country level is needed

·    Greater use of strategic levers and advocacy to
gather commitment at a high level will help
gain commitment and provide a clearer
mandate for countries to join the network

 
 

·    Substantial horizontal growth, with the Network
growing from 13 countries initially to 21 within
a few years

·    The current resources are insu�cient to fully
meet member countries’ needs. Integration into
other programme-speci�c work and the use of
BCAsa to formalize the approach could help.

·    The use of country cohortsb to facilitate cross-
WHO work is a promising approach.

·    Large variability in development of Network
member countries – making training and
multicountry meetings more challenging to
organise

·    There are challenges to the sustainability of
country work, with many countries still requiring
WHO funding and further technical support

·    There is a lack of institutionalization (vertical
growth) – no KTPs are yet established

·    EVIPNet Europe has established a structure but
many stakeholders are not aware of the
accountability processes, e.g. through M&E

Network activities and processes People
The Network and tools created are valued, and
members feel they are useful and relevant
·    The logical step-wise approach to, and

methodology for, EIP are appreciated

·    The lack of a mandate (obligatory requirement)
for EIP and associated products is a challenge
for countries

·    The WHO Secretariat has developed �ve
support instruments and resources to date,
though some gaps for tools were highlighted

·    Technical capacity-building workshops and
support instruments are an important part of
the EVIPNet Europe approach and are valued,
though more work is needed

·    Most communication is currently largely one
way from the WHO Secretariat to member
countries and the use of social network
communication (Yammer) has decreased over
time. Face-to face communication is important
to establish and build relationships

Financial and human resources are limited and
staff turnover both at the EVIPNet and country
team levels is a cause for concern
·    Individuals, personalities and relationships are

important. WHO country o�ces play an
important facilitating role. Lack of coordination
between agencies can be a barrier

·    Staff turnover at the level of the WHO
Secretariat, WHO country o�ces, MoH, national
champions, and at the political level is a
challenge

·    Partnerships with external and internal
collaborators have been established at the
Regional level. However formal partnerships at
the country level are more limited

·    Human capacity and �nancial resources were
raised as an issue for country teams as well as
the Secretariat. Country teams are often reliant
on limited staff, without dedicated funding or
terms of reference.
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·    Sharing and networking are important for
sharing experiences and lessons learnt and for
mentorship by other countries and regions.

·    To help compensate for limited human and
�nancial resources, the WHO Secretariat has
been successful in utilizing organizational
resources, including core funding for
intercountry work, and BCA funds (unique to the
European Region) for country-level work.a

BCA - biennial collaborative agreement; EIP – evidence-informed policy; KTP – knowledge translation
platforms; M&E – monitoring and evaluation; MoH – Ministry of Health
a The BCAs express an o�cial commitment, as a contractual arrangement between the Member State
and WHO to undertake EVIPNet Europe-related KT activities.
b The country cohorts are where a group of EVIPNet member countries work together on developing
evidence briefs for policy for a particular issue (e.g. for antimicrobial resistance), supported by an
external facilitator and complemented by guidance provided by the WHO Secretariat of EVIPNet and the
program team from WHO. This has allowed increased visibility and joint funding, increasing the resources
available as well as inclusion in country BCAs, and therefore within priority areas.

 
 

Box 1. Country cohorts – encourages cross-WHO working

 
A good example of cross-WHO working mentioned by several stakeholders was the country cohorts. A
country cohort is where a group of EVIPNet Europe member countries work together on developing
evidence briefs for policy, in this case on antimicrobial resistance (AMR)-related briefs, supported by an
external facilitator, complemented by guidance provided by the WHO Secretariat of EVIPNet Europe and
the AMR team from WHO Europe. This has allowed increased visibility and joint funding, increasing the
resources available as well as inclusion in country biennial collaborative agreements, and therefore within
priority areas. These cohorts have received promising feedback so far from stakeholders and member
countries, including recognition from WHO headquarters and interest in replicating this model in other
WHO regions.
 
“…this cohort it’s about again instilling them with information, helping them prioritize the information that
they really need to do the work and then working towards more of a Community of Practice model where
there’s shared agreement on the deliverables each month, and people pre-circulate documents.”
                                                                                                            [Secretariat stakeholder, S5]
 
 
 

Figures
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Figure 1

EVIPNet’s networked governance structure. Source: WHO Regional O�ce for Europe. EVIPNet Europe
Strategic Plan 2013-17. Copenhagen: World Health Organisation Regional O�ce for Europe, 2015.
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